
St. Michael’s Church of England, VA, Primary and Nursery School 

 

Strategy committee minutes 

Monday 20th January 2020 

Attendees: John Neenan, Mary Evans, Eleanor Milligan, David Hibberd, Chris 

Marriott, Matt Chapple and Jack Branford. 

Apologies: Peter Martin 

Also attending: Fiona Tibbitt as clerk 

 

Key: Challenge, Support, SIAMS 

 
 ITEM ACTION 

1 Welcome 

John welcomed everyone to the meeting. The minutes of the 

meeting on 8th October were approved by all present. 
Matters arising  

The change of hours consultation was sent to parents and 2 

meetings were offered for any queries or concerns. Only 2 

concerns were raised which were linked to siblings being at 

Bure Valley School.  JN has agreed to be flexible to help these 

parents. A letter has been emailed to Chris Snudden with the 

proposal to change the hours from September 2020.  

A letter was not required from governors to chase the nursery 

building as JN heard from the Diocese and NCC. 

FT spoke to Kaye from Kayes and has informed her of the 

uniform change from September 2021.  She suggested to 

Kaye that the transition would start in the summer term 2021, 

Kaye asked for the new logo to be sent to her as soon as it has 

been approved next year.  

 

2 Policy reviews 

Capability policy – no changes needed as taken from the 

recommended Educator Solutions model policy.  

Disciplinary procedure – again from Educator Solutions so no 

action required.   

Complaints policy – there were no changes from the previous 

year.  

Admissions policy –JN advised he had asked BVS to update 

their policy from Sept 2020 as we will no longer feed into their 

school.   

JN had contacted ALF re admissions explaining that if they 

took over 70 pupils into year 3 it would put St Michael’s into a 

very difficult position financially and there are enough spaces 

in Aylsham currently for year 3 without BVS expanding.  Jamie 

Olney had suggested a strategic meeting (this was before ALF 

governors contact NCC to ask to go 3 form entry for a year.) DH 

suggested if there was a meeting JN took a governor or JP. 

MHH has offered her support as well.  

It was agreed that governors should write a letter to ALF 

and/or the Cluster explaining the ramifications of BVS 

expanding. It was agreed that the Admissions Policy should be 
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reviewed in the later summer term. 

2 Building update 

JN had a meeting with ALF and Isobel Horner from NCC place 

planning on 7th January. IH stated there was an application for 

a new school site in Aylsham within 3-5 years. This has not 

been put to the Town Council for approval. The proposed site 

is behind the old motel. JN has been in contact with Paul 

Dunning and Seb Gasse to try and get some clarity.  

There has been discussion around building a £750k nursery if 

there is to be a new school.  In all meetings there has been 

assurance that the new school would be a St Michael’s but 

this is not a guarantee.  Governors felt as a church school it 

should have the Diocese backing but were concerned about 

the proposed location of the new school.   

Governors asked when there would be a decision about the 

nursery build.  JN explained that the plans were moving 

forward, Chris Brooker and Sam Witton had visited the school. 

CB had been concerned about access and feasibility; but 

having looked at the site he asked for SPIRE to move to a 

formal proposal.  He suggested partitioning the hall ready for 

September 2020 and/or extending the mobile as well as 

moving forward with the nursery. This was with the idea of 

becoming a one form entry in time and meaning a new 

school would not be needed as soon. 

CB recognised that St Micheal’s has a lot of outdoor space, 

more than 80% of Norwich schools.  The new nursery would be 

a lightweight eco building, the main concern was the ground 

works needed.    

Governors reiterated the importance of having a real choice 

of school in Aylsham and growing to one form entry would 

enable this.  The growth to one form would be around £1 

million cost rather that £8 million for a new school.  SW and CB 

are liasing and will get back to JN after half term.  

 

 

3 Class structure  

JN explained he has been investigating class and staffing 

structure. He, FT and DH had a meeting with Su Rushbrook 

from Early Years Finance to discuss the shortfall in nursery 

funding. She was very clear there was no funding support for 

the drop in numbers and recommended changing the nursery 

to a section 27 community nursery which could be led by TA’s.   

DH explained the financial situation of basic staffing costs 

having a £30k deficit (80k to 50k) and having looked further 

into it considering the pension grant income, donations etc 

and percentage costs of HT and BM time the funding gap 

became much larger.   

JN has spoken to Jo Lamb, head of Early Years, who agreed 

there is no extra funding for maintained nursery’s and strongly 

suggested converting to a section 27 nursery rather than 

needed to close the nursery. There would be a consultation 

with parents and the local community for 4-6 weeks. Jo 
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advised the change of status could be done by Easter. JN 

didn’t feel this is necessary and would like the current nursery 

teacher to stay in nursery until the end of the summer term. 

Governors discussed how the staffing of the S27 nursery would 

need to be carefully chosen to ensure continued quality of 

provision.   

It was questioned if any of the other suggestions of having a 

teacher overseeing in nursery 1 or 2 days a week were an 

option.  Unfortunately, this is not an option, the school will 

need to change its status from 3-11 to 5-11 on GIAS. John of 

Gaunt should have already done this as John Bears is a S27 

nursery. There are few maintained nursery’s still financially 

viable due to government funding changes.  

JN explained that there were currently 14 first choice 

preferences for year 3 places and 29 which are either first, 

second or third.  There are 24 first choice preferences for 

reception and 53 which are either first, second or third choice.  

The budget had been based on 125 pupils on roll in the main 

school in September plus 65K variation funding.   

If BVS take the 75 pupils and no more children come in 

(following the 5 that leftover Christmas) the 125 won’t be 

reached which will affect per pupil funding as well as variation 

funding. Due to this and as the school had to borrow money 

from the Diocese to be paid back in April due to the nursery 

deficit, there is a risk of staff redundancy.   

Current year 2 pupils have a lot of siblings at BVS and joined 

the school expecting to move to BVS for year 3, this won’t be 

a problem in future years.  

Governors questioned the movement between nursery staff 

and school staff, the teacher is employed by the school and 

movement within the school is normal.  JN will consult with HR 

regarding any change to contract with changes to nursery 

support staff.  There will need to be at least one TA with a level 

3 qualification in early years.  

It was agreed that all must be mindful of the RI Ofsted rating 

alongside a change in nursery. It was pointed out that if 

governors don’t make the decision and the school went into 

deficit then County would take over the decision. Even if the 

nursery was full it would only just be viable. 

All agreed the need to be proactive in promoting the school 

and getting the people in the school.  The change of ratio 

from 1-13 instead of 1-8 is a plus point. Governors felt it was 

important to ensure finance was available for the strategic 

development of the curriculum for the older years in the 

school.  

It was reiterated that there would need to be a secure 

recruitment process to ensure nursery staff members were 

capable, confident and had appropriate early years skills. The 

current full-time nursery TA is highly skilled and on point with 

planning in the moment.  There would need to be procedures 

in place to maintain and evaluate the quality of education in 
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nursery.   

As the school is a VA school the governors are already the 

employers of all staff in the school. 

Governors agreed to make a formal proposal to convert the 

nursery into a section 27 (community led) nursery to the FGB 

meeting on 3rd February.   

 

4 School Public Profile/Perception 

The improvement in perception on the playground was 

discussed. It was noted that despite the Ofsted result there is a 

trust in the teaching staff and parents have commented on 

the progression their children have been making.   

Improvements have already been implemented and MHH 

asked to show some of JP’s curriculum planning work as an 

exemplary example to other schools. 

The UEA were impressed with the enabling environment the 

school has for early years and this will be shared with Just 

Aylsham.  

The importance of keeping St Michaels School profile in the 

community was emphasised. The school is regularly in Just 

Aylsham but it was noted that not everyone reads the 

magazine.   

The school’s point of difference needs to be marketed, drip 

feeding the message of what goes on a St Michael’s and its 

Christian values and nurturing ethos; and the need to move 

away from the recent historic attitude of families going 

through BVS. 

Putting flyers/leaflets around town was suggested; in Barclays, 

the church, the farmers market, development sales offices, 

estate agents...   

The Heritage Centre has asked for an up to date prospectus 

for their exhibition later in the year. 

It was suggested that a sign could be put in the churchyard 

saying the school is this way if the church was agreeable.  

It was suggested an action plan be put together.  It was 

noted that there is no problem with admissions into reception 

as there are 24 names down and at least another 2 moving 

into Aylsham wishing to attend St Michael’s.  
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5 Correspondence/ AOB 

JN advised that the teachers SL, KJ and JP wanted it minuted 

that they really appreciate all that the governors do for the 

school.   

 

 

   

 


